
 

February 3, 2021 
 
 
 
Mary Roux Train/Heidi Zachau Donnelly 
Owners/Teachers 
Windsor Hill Primary School 
207-232-7316 
maryrouxtrain@gmail.com 
 
 
 
Dear Town of Falmouth, 
 
Please accept this letter and application as a formal request by Windsor Hill 
Primary School to amend the West Falmouth Crossing Development’s Zoning 
Ordinance to include Private School as a permanent use for the specific parcel of 
land located at 46 Leighton Road and owned by John and Jana Bagshaw of 
Bagshaw Realty LLC.  
 
Please do not hesitate to reach out with any questions you may have regarding this 
request and application. 
 
 
 
Sincerely, 
 
Mary Roux Train 
 
 



 

 



 

 
 



 

 
 

Ordinance Amendment Request  
 

submitted by Mary Roux Train & Heidi Zachau Donnelly on behalf of Windsor 
Hill Primary School to the Town of Falmouth on February 4, 2021 

 
1. Payment of application fee ($250) 

 

                
 

2. Documentation of permission to lease property by owners ​: 

                  



 

3.  Plot plan and surrounding area map 

 



 



 

 



 

 
3. Lot #, owners, land uses surrounding 46 Leighton Road (500ft radius)  

 
 

 



 

 
 
 
 
 



 

3. Zoning map of area surrounding 46 Leighton Road 

 
 
 
4. Narrative Description of property to be rezoned ​: 
 

The land parcel of the property abuts the wood in the West Falmouth 
Crossing Development area that includes numerous businesses including a large 
grocery store, bank, gas station, and hobby shop and in close proximity to Gray 
Road (route 100) and the Maine Turnpike.  

The structure built at 46 Leighton Road was built as a small school building 
to operate a daycare center 17 years ago.  It contains 2 classrooms, an office, 2 
bathrooms, and a community space in the area of approximately 3800 square feet. 
The building is designed with an attractive school-like facade and well landscaped 
front entrance. The rear of the exterior has a fenced-in yard that is well-maintained 
with age-appropriate play structures.  The side of the building provides a circular 
drive with ample parking.  



 

 
 
Link to current business website with photos 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
5. Narrative Description of the ordinance amendment request: 
 

a. How is the proposed request consistent with the Comprehensive Plan and 
other adopted Town plans/policies? 
 
Windsor Hill Primary School shares the vision set forth by the 

Comprehensive Plan and will contribute to the town of Falmouth as part of “a 
desirable place to live, learn, play and do business.”  Our program development as 
a small school for young children needing some transitional time and structure 
before entering a larger setting is in direct response to Falmouth’s desire to 
“[provide] for changing life stages among residents.”  

Our particular business will also allow families to access a full business day 
with our school hours being consistent with the traditional business day of 
8:30am-5:00pm which will be helpful to working families and allow Falmouth to 



 

meet its goal of looking to the “constantly evolving needs and demands of the 
future,” and “allow it to continue to be a dynamic, aware, and forward looking 
community.”  A transitional, or bridge, program like we plan to offer does not 
currently exist for families or in the State of Maine in the format we plan as we 
choose to pivot around societal needs for now, and for the future, as we hope 
Falmouth will do with us in allowing us to exist in the Town. 

West Cumberland Crossing is a commercial hub that provides a range of 
services in a convenient location. We believe that Windsor Hill Primary School to 
be a proposed compatible use to the existing uses in this area and directly in line 
with businesses that are currently operating in the West Falmouth Crossing 
Development currently. 
 

b. How is the request consistent with allowed and established nearby land use 
patterns and not incompatible with adjacent land uses? 

 
West Falmouth Crossing, by definition, currently permits Commercial 

Schools and Daycare Centers with educational programming within the age-range 
of children that would be attending our school.  The business plan we have 
outlined will service similar, or fewer, numbers of children than the current 
childcare and afterschool program at the property. We anticipate our impact to be 
smaller to the area. 

c. Why does the current zoning not allow a desired outcome? 
  
Windsor Hill Primary is essentially the same business model and age 

children in the program as the existing business in the 46 Leighton Road location. 
The only difference in our programming is that our educational programming is 
recognized by the State Department of Education because we, as owners and 
teachers, are State of Maine Certified and the education we will provide will be 
recognized by the State of Maine for fulfilling requirements mandated by 
legislation for certain aged children, making the need for a different license/permit 
other than a Childcare Center or Commercial School which are both currently 
permitted in this zoning area.  
 

d. Description of properties unique conditions that warrant a deviation form 
the Town’s ordinances: 



 

 
This property was built as a small school.  The owners are excited to keep it 

working as a small school in a lease agreement with Windsor Hill Primary School. 
It currently houses 2 classrooms, a multi-purpose room and fully equipped 
playground, as well as a small office space.  

When the current program vacates to move into the addition in their larger 
building around the corner the space on Leighton Road will be leased and utilized 
for a different use.  Many of the various uses already permitted by the Zoning 
Ordinance will require construction and renovation and may ultimately have a 
much larger negative impact to the West Falmouth Crossing Planned Development 
than we would have if allowed to lease there.  

If Windsor Hill Primary School is allowed to amend the ordinance to include 
private schools it will allow for a simple, less intrusive, and familiar business to 
occupy and operate in that space without competing with, or duplicating, the 
surrounding businesses. We feel that Windsor Hill Primary School will become a 
nice complement to the commercial business area in West Falmouth if permitted to 
lease in that location. 
 
 

e. What are the anticipated impacts of the proposed request on adjacent and 
nearby properties and on the overall Town? 
 
The similarities of our business to the existing business in terms of business 

model, program design/structure, noise, and all usage effects, make it so we do not 
anticipate there to be any negative impacts to the surrounding area or to the  Town 
as a whole based on our proposed request. Any impact will be the same or less 
based on the low numbers planned for enrollment. 

 
 

6. Description of Public Benefit of Proposed Ordinance Amendment 
 
Windsor Hill Primary School will be providing opportunities for young 

families to access educational programming that best fits their needs in a 
convenient location that acts as a bridge from childcare/preschool to public school. 
Families who choose Windsor Hill Primary may be needing a full work day 



 

program to support their family needs at this unique developmental stage for their 
children.  They may be looking for a small setting where there is limited exposure 
to a set number of peers and teachers for various reasons related to emotional and 
social needs, academic needs, or global health and wellness needs. 

Our school will appeal to families seeking an academic foundational skills 
program that aligns directly with public school programming and supports the 
transition to the public schools while accounting for additional time for students 
who may need it for future success. 

 
 
 
 
 
7. Description of Public Outreach 
 

Windsor Hill Primary School mailed informational letters to surrounding 
businesses and residences on February 6th within the 500 foot radius outlined by 
the Town of Falmouth.  In the letter, we have introduced our business, described 
the amendment we are requesting to the Zoning Ordinance, and invited anyone to 
contact us with questions and/or attend a ZOOM online meeting we will host on 
February 15th at 5:00pm. We hope to answer and address any and all concerns in a 
satisfactory way as they are presented to us from neighbors in the feedback formats 
described and we will continue to update our application document as we receive 
feedback from abutters. 

 
Copy of letter included in application. 

 
 

 



 

 
 
 
 
 
 



 

 
Update Regarding Property Abutters Feedback 

2/18/21 
 
 

Of the 26 property owners identified and notified in the public outreach as abutters 
within a 500 ft. radius, John and Jana Bagshaw, owners of 46 Leighton Rd. were 
the only people in attendance of the Zoom meeting in addition to the ordinance 
requestors.  Letters were mailed 9 days prior to the scheduled meeting and contact 
information was included for Mary Train and Heidi Donnelly.   In addition there 
was no response within 2 weeks to the invite to ask questions or comment via 
email should that have been preferred to meeting in the Zoom forum.  
 
We feel it is reasonable to assume that due to lack of participation and the similar 
impact Windsor Hill Primary School would have on the abutting properties to the 
existing use, abutting property owners do not have concerns about the potential 
ordinance change impacting their rights as property owners.  Feedback from John 
and Jana Bagshaw also reinforced this as they have not been made aware of any 
concern from abutters regarding their similar usage of 46 Leighton Rd. over the 
past 18 years.  
 
 


